District Court Council

MINUTES OF JULY 20, 2007

Justice Building 215 N. Sanders

Attorney’s Lounge 
Helena, MONTANA  59601

DCC Voting Members Present:

The Honorable Karla Gray, Chief Justice, Supreme Court
The Honorable Gregory Todd, District Court Judge, 13th Judicial District

The Honorable Mike Salvagni, District Court Judge, 18th Judicial District

The Honorable John McKeon, District Court Judge, 17th Judicial District

DCC Non-voting Members Present:
Lori Maloney, Clerk of District Court, Butte

Glenda Travitz, Court Reporter, 21st Judicial District

Glen Welch, Chief Juvenile Probation Office, 4th Judicial District
Absent:

The Honorable Katherine Curtis, District Court Judge, 11th Judicial District

Mike Hutchin, County Commissioner, Polson

Staff:

Lois Menzies, Court Administrator

Beth McLaughlin, Court Services Director

Becky Buska, Financial Services Director

Amber Richmond, Administrative Assistant

Guests
Ingo Keilitz, Consultant, National Center for State Courts-via speaker phone

Laura Klaversma, National Center for State Court – via speaker phone

John Larson, District Court Judge, 4th Judicial District
Sheri Heffelfinger, Legislative Services Division, Office of Research & Policy Analysis

Dr. Cary Heck, Professor of Criminal Justice at University of Wyoming – Drug Court Consultant
I. Welcome, Introductions, and Approve May 9, 2007 Minutes
The District Court Council met on Friday, July 20, 2007 at 8 am in the Justice Building located at 215 N Sanders, Helena, Montana, in the Attorney’s Lounge. Chairwoman Chief Justice Karla Gray called the meeting to order. A quorum being present, the meeting duly convened and business was transacted as follows:

a. Introductions 

The Honorable Mike Salvagni, District Court Judge, 18th Judicial District, was introduced and welcomed as the newest member of the District Court Council.
b. Approve May 9, 2007 DCC Minutes

Judge McKeon made a motion to adopt minutes; Judge Todd seconded; Judge Salvagni called the question. Motion carried unanimously.

II. Public Comment

None

III. Administrator’s Report

a. Budget report

Fiscal year 2007 officially ended on June 30, 2007 but bills don’t have to be paid until July 20, 2007.  The Judicial Branch received a $2.5 million supplemental appropriation to pay FY07 bills. Only $1.4 million was needed so the remaining $1.1 million will be returned to the general fund.
b. New Programs/Funding 

The Branch received $7.7 million in funding for fiscal years 2008 and 2009 for project expansion and new projects. In the general appropriations bill -  HB 2 – the Branch received funding for a Self-Help Law Program, Drug Treatment Courts, Court Appointed Special Advocate (CASA) expansion and District Court Safety and Security. The Branch also received funding for a Supreme Court pro se law clerk, additional staff for District Courts, pay equity funding and increased money for judicial education. Through HB4 the Branch received funding for enterprise licenses for a District Court case management system, new sites to the video network, courtroom infrastructure and equipment updates, a district court judicial calendaring program, a document management system and electronic case filing system.  Finally, SB146 now makes the Court Administrator's Office responsible for reviewing and approving Youth Courts’ JDIP plans. 
IV. Trial Court Performance Measurement Project Proposal

Ingo Keilitz and Laura Klaversma from the National Center for State Courts joined the meeting via speaker phone to discuss the District Court Performance Measurement System proposal.   Ingo reviewed the written proposal in-depth.  Three phases are involved in this project including: Phase 1-initiating, origination, planning; Phase 2-design and development; and Phase 3- implementation and integration.  The cost of the project is $41,828. The OCA is pursuing a grant through the State Justice Institute to pay for a portion of the project. 
A motion was made by Judge Todd to go forward with the grant application and Phase 1, 2 and 3 of the project; Judge Salvagni seconded the motion; Judge McKeon called for the question. Motion carried unanimously.

V. Uniform District Court Rules Commission
Judge Salvagni provided an update from the Uniform District Court Rules Commission meeting that he attended in early July.  The Commission considered a set of revisions to the rules that would impose timelines on cases. Judge Salvagni reported that the Commission voted to submit the proposals to the Supreme Court. He reported that the Commission understood the DCC was moving forward with the performance measurement proposal that would also be considered by the Court.  Justice Gray noted that there would be a chance at a later date for public comment when the proposals were considered by the Supreme Court.  
VI. Drug Court Funding and Policy

Lois Menzies introduced Dr. Cary Heck, who assisted in the development of the drug court funding policy.  The policy provides a process for allocating the general fund appropriation and measuring the effectiveness of the courts.  The appropriation will also be used to support a statewide drug court administrator, a statewide database, and statewide training. 

Council members decided to review and approve the policy section by section. 

2.1 (a):  Judge Salvagni moved to reserve a portion of the appropriation to cover the cost for hiring a full-time statewide drug court administrator, Judge Todd seconded the motion, and Judge McKeon called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously. 

The Council requested that staff seek input on the job description for the drug court administrator from the Council and drug court judges.

2.1(b):  Judge McKeon moved to reserve a portion of the appropriation to cover the cost of implementation of a statewide database system for drug treatment courts; Judge Todd seconded the motion.  Judge Salvagni made a substitute motion to change the wording to “development and implementation” of a statewide database system.  Judge McKeon seconded the substitute motion, and Judge Todd called for the question. The motion carried unanimously.

Lori Maloney suggested that the uniform case management standards be revised to account for drug court cases.

2.1(c):  Judge Todd moved to reserve a portion of the appropriation to cover the cost of one statewide training conference. Judge McKeon seconded the motion.  Lois recommended that this subsection not be approved because reserving a portion of the appropriation for this purpose is not specifically authorized in the appropriation language; she suggested that statewide training could be funded by earmarking an amount from each grant award to cover the expense.  Judge Salvagni made a substitute motion to delete subsection 2.1 (c), Judge Todd seconded the motion, and Judge McKeon called for the question. The motion carried unanimously.

2.2:  Judge Salvagni moved to approve 2.2, which directs the Office of Court Administrator to calculate and reserve sufficient amounts to fund the statewide drug court administrator and database development and implementation.  Judge McKeon made a substitute motion to insert “not to exceed 15 percent of the biennial appropriation” after “sufficient amounts”.  Judge Todd seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.

Sheri Heffelfinger from Legislative Services Division, Office of Research & Policy Analysis was welcomed as a guest.

3.0:  Judge Todd moved to approve the list of eligible courts in this section, and Judge Salvagni seconded the motion.  Judge McKeon called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously.  Judge Salvagni moved that the Mineral County Adult Drug Treatment Court and Mineral County Youth Drug Court be added to the list of eligible courts.  Judge McKeon seconded the motion.  Judge Todd called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously.  Judge Todd moved to exclude the Kalispell Municipal Treatment Court, Ninth Judicial District Youth Treatment Court, and Butte-Silver Bow Juvenile Drug Court from the list of eligible courts.  Judge Salvagni seconded the motion. Judge McKeon called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously. 

New section:  Lois suggested that a new section be added after 2.2 to address statewide training.  Her suggested language was as follows:


“STATEWIDE TRAINING CONFERENCE – FUNDING THROUGH GRANTS



1. The OCA shall conduct one statewide training conference during the 2009 




biennium for drug courts.

2. For each court receiving a grant award, an amount will be earmarked to cover the expense of conducting the training conference.”


It was suggested that 2 be modified by adding “equal” before “amount”.  Judge Todd moved that the proposed new section with “equal” added before “amount” be approved and that subsequent sections be renumbered.  Judge McKeon seconded the motion.  Judge Salvagni called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously.

3.2:  Judge Salvagni moved to approve 3.2, which provides that submitting an application does not guarantee that an applicant will receive funding.  Judge McKeon seconded the motion.  Judge Todd called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously.

4.1:  Judge Salvagni moved that 4.1, which requires grant requests to be submitted on a form prescribed by the OCA and provides that the grant period covers both FY 2008 and FY 2009.  Judge Todd seconded the motion.  Judge McKeon called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously.

4.2:  Judge Todd moved to approve 4.2, which describes information that must be included in the application, with the following changes:

4.2(c):  Add “participant fees” to the list of required information regarding actual funding for FY 2008 and projected funding for FY 2009.

4.2(g):  For a family drug court, require a letter of support from the county attorney who has jurisdiction over cases referred to the court. 

Judge Salvagni seconded the motion.  Judge McKeon called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously. 

4.3 and 4.4:  Judge Todd moved to approve 4.3 (deadline for submitting applications) and 4.4 (notification of grant awards).  Judge Salvagni seconded the motion.  Judge McKeon called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously.

5.0:  Judge McKeon moved to adopt the list of allowable and prohibited expenses.  Judge Todd seconded the motion.  Judge Salvagni called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously.

6.0:  Members discussed the role of the application review panel.  Under this subsection, two District Court judges will assist the OCA in reviewing applications and determining the amount of each grant.  Members agreed that a drug court judge should not serve on the review panel.  Judge Salvagni moved to approve 6.0.  Judge McKeon seconded the motion. Judge Todd called for the question. The motion carried unanimously.

7.0:  Judge Salvagni moved to approve 7.0, which describes information to be considered in evaluating applications.  Judge McKeon seconded the motion.  Judge Todd called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously.

8.0:  Judge Salvagni moved to approve 8.0, which describes conditions for receiving a grant.  Judge Todd seconded the motion.  Judge McKeon called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously.

9.0:  Judge Salvagni moved to approve the standard closing section.  Judge Todd seconded the motion.  Judge McKeon called for the question.  The motion carried unanimously.

Members returned to the first section (Policy) and approved it unanimously.
VII. Workload Study Project

The Workload Study Advisory Committee is still in the information-gathering stage and does not have a formal proposal for the DCC at this time. The committee will provide recommendations to the DCC and a report to the Montana Judges’ Association at the September meeting.
VIII. CASA Funding and Policy Revision
The Commission considered amendments to Policy #820, which would allow the OCA to enter into direct contracts with CASA programs for GAL services. Judge Todd made a motion to approve the amendments to 3.1 (a) and (d). Judge McKeon seconded the motion and Judge Salvagni called question. The motion carried unanimously.
IX. New Business, next meeting, and adjourn
The next meeting is scheduled for September 26, 2007 from 8 a.m.-noon, at Chico Hot Springs in conjunction with MJA. The meeting was adjourned at 2:15 p.m. by order Chairwoman Gray.
